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Your Graces Bernard Longley, Archbishop of Birmingham Archdiocese and Archbishop Kevin McDonald, Your Excellencies Bishops, Reverend Monsignors, Fathers, Sisters and my dear friends,

I am indeed happy to have prayed with you all the Vespers this afternoon at this St. Chad’s Cathedral. The Divine Office, as you know, is the prayer not only of the Clergy and of the Religious but of the whole people of God (Canticum Laudis) whereby we unite ourselves with the entire Church praying not only for ourselves but also for the needs of the whole world. The Vespers which is recited at the end of the days’ work is meant to offer up to God all that we have done during the day. This morning, as you are well aware of, we had an enlightening and enriching encounter with our Sikh brethren at the Guru Nanak Nishkham Sewak Jatha. I wish to offer to the Lord at this moment, with grateful heart and united with you, all our experiences and learning this morning asking Him to bless the interreligious dialogue endeavors of the Church here in Birmingham and in the whole country. I thank Archbp. Longley for giving me this opportunity to join this event of common prayer. I implore God’s blessings upon him, upon you and the entire diocese of Birmingham. I also thank Archbp. Kevin and his collaborators for facilitating our meeting with the Sikhs.  

The short reading that we had a while ago from the letter to the Hebrews said: “I pray that the God of peace… may make you ready to do his will in any kind of good action”. Jesus is the prince of peace. He said, “Peace I leave with you; my peace I give to you” (Jn. 14:27). He wants, his followers - you and me, to be his reflections having thoughts of peace, speaking words of peace, doing works of peace and thus being persons, messengers and builders of peace reaching out to every human being without distinction, beyond the borders of the visible Church. And this is the will of him for all of us, I would think, in these turbulent times when peaceful coexistence of people belonging to different religions and cultures is being threatened by forces that are driven by their own personal interests and not of the common good. True peace is possible only if we have genuine respect for the transcendent dignity of the ‘other’ that includes most importantly the ‘different other’ be it in our families, neighborhoods, communities and in the society. 

Our society today is increasingly becoming a multi-religious one. Think of the demography of this Archdiocese of Birmingham, what it was some years ago and what it is today! Think of the place where you live. Years ago, perhaps the people living next door were those who shared your faith, your culture. But it is not so any more. The families that live next to that of yours either ‘side by side’ or ‘face to face’ are ones that probably belong to other faiths. A good number of your colleagues in the schools, colleges where you learn or teach, the Government or the private offices or the factories, firms that you work in are those who profess a faith that is different than that of yours. In this pluralistic situation, we have no other option than consciously cultivating friendly relationships with all of them based on mutual respect and understanding that eventually could lead to mutual collaboration for the common good, for peace and harmony towards the development of the society.  This is all what interreligious dialogue is about: Being rooted in our own faith, cultivating, despite differences, harmonious relationships among believers of diverse religions and collaborating with them for the good of humanity with shared values and convictions. The Holy Father Pope Francis within the short period of his Pontificate has more than once has stressed on the need to “building peace and constructing bridges” with the people of other religious traditions. While addressing the Representatives of Churches, Ecclesial Communities and of different Religions the day after the inauguration of his Pontificate he said, “We can do much for the good of the poorest, of the weak and suffering, to promote justice and reconciliation, to build peace” (March 20, 2013). May these words encourage us to become ever more persons of peace, doing good actions, to contribute to peace, harmony and development in the society joining hands with followers of other religions and people of good will.  

Thank you.
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